
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S   O F   M E E T I N G  
Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council held at the village hall on Thursday, April 6, 2017 at 7.30pm
Present:

Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Young, Dawson, Eayrs, Tomlin, 



Gillbanks, Holdsworth and Riley

In attendance:
Dist.Cllr Richard West, Cty Cllr Julie Wisson, Dist.Cllr Peter 



Downes, Stuart Bell (HDC) & Clerk
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting
2017/1909
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Dist.Cllr Boddington.
2017/1910
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


No members of the public present.  Stuart Bell confirmed that he was happy 

to be able to attend a meeting and hoped that he could provide some 


clarification to Members regarding recent contentious issues regarding 


planning applications and parking. Several questions were asked by Cllrs 


and comprehensive information and explanation given about the Highways 

Act and the part that played in decision making.  He also explained that 


previous permissions for buildings (in the case of the Baptist Chapel) and 


their impact on historical use and parking would always have to be taken into 

account when new applications were made.Mr Bell also mentioned that he 

was involved in discussions on the network rail improvements Cllrs agreed 

that it was extremely useful to have Stuart’s explanation and thanked him for 

attending. Stuart Bell left the meeting.
2017/1911
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2017/1912
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


March 2, 2017


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed.
2017/1913
Matters Arising from Minutes dated March 2, 2017 (information only)



Nothing not on current Agenda
2017/1914
District & County Councillor Reports


Cllr Wisson spoke and confirmed that due to the boundary changes and the 

forthcoming election this would be the last meeting she would be attending 

as County Cllr for the Offords but confirmed that she would always be happy 

to help with any matter especially Community Speedwatch.   She spoke 


about the A428 road changes and the need to select the correct route.  The 

Chairman thanked her for all her service during her time.



Cllr West also spoke about the A428 and the need to get things right. He said 

that this was the one issue taking up most of his time at the moment but that 

he was also working with residents of the Offords re the bus service.
2017/1915
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


1915.1

To Accept the Financial Information 





The financial information was accepted as an accurate record.  



Cllr Dawson confirmed that the Clerk would be issuing an end 



of year budget analysis and also that the long term funds 




would be moved from the current account to the business 




saver account.



1915.2

To approve and sign the balance sheet




The Balance Sheet was approved as an accurate record and 



signed.
2017/1916
To Approve and Minute payments made between meetings



The following payments were approved.


101273
Offords PCC

Hire of Church Rooms
£75.00



101274
St Neots Museum
Annual Donation

£30.00



101275
Paul Marshall

Village Maintenance

£344.00



101276
Stephen Moorbey
Village Maintenance

£576.00
2017/1917
To approve payments & sign cheques



The following payments were approved and cheques signed.


101277
Mrs J Stanbridge
Salary/Homeworking
£623.08


101278
HMRC


National Insurance

£54.98



101279
Slamproof Ltd
Self-closing lock for park
£93.38

2017/1918
Leisure & Amenities



Cllr Gatward reviewed the recent meeting.  He confirmed that the new 


benches had now been installed on the Millennium Green and in the 


cemetery and that the remedial works to the slide mound in the play area on 

the green had been carried out.  A new self-closing gate fitment had been 

ordered for the younger children’s play area.

LEISURE & AMENITIES COMMITTEE

M I N U T E S
Minutes of a meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee held in the Meeting Room, Village Hall, Offord Cluny at 7.00pm on Monday, March 27, 2017

Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Weitzel, Dawson, Riley, Eayrs, Holdsworth and Gillbanks

In attendance:
Clerk

Open Forum

No members of the public present
2017/477
Apologies for Absence


All present
2017/478
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None
2017/479
Approval of Minutes dated February 27, 2017


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2017/480
Matters Arising from previous Minutes (information only)


All contained within current Agenda
2017/481
Millennium Green



The Clerk had inspected the play equipment immediately before the meeting. There were no issues to report.  The benches were to be replaced the following day and the work to the base of the slide/mound had been carried out.  Cllr Gatward asked the Clerk to order the self-closing unit for the gate to the children’s play area.  It was noted that there had been a lot of mole activity on the Green but that this was normal for the time of year.  Two metal chairs had been placed on the Green, Cllr Eayrs to remove.  A resident had complained to Cllr Gatward about the condition of the public footpath from the Church to the MG as the amount/size and layout of the hardcore made it difficult to negotiate.  It was noted that recent works had taken place.  The Clerk was asked to refer the matter to the footpaths officer at CCC.
2017/482
Recreation Ground



482.1 

Fixing of Goal Nets





It had been noticed that one set of goal nets was being 



secured by broken branches from the small trees 




growing nearby.  The original pegs appeared to have 




disappeared.  Cllr Weitzel to take this up with the football 



club.



Following inspection of the RG access it was noted that 



drainage/repair works needed to be carried out to the access leading 

to the car park and the Muga.  The area had been measured and it 


was agreed that the gravel needed would be requested from either the 

operators of Paxton Pits or Lafarge – failing that it would be 



purchased.
2017/483
Hire of Council owned recreational spaces/Agreement/TOR’s



Cllrs reviewed the template document circulated by the Clerk and 


made the appropriate changes to tailor it for Council use.  The Clerk 

would reissue ready for agreement at the next meeting following by 


ratification at Full Council.


2017/484
Allotments


The Clerk had checked the allotments immediately before the meeting and 

noted that all were being cultivated and there were no current issues.
2017/485
Cemetery


On inspection before the meeting the Clerk had noted that the recent 

grave of Mr Taylor had sunk considerably.  She was asked to contact 

the undertakers and ask them to rectify the situation.
2017/486
St Peter’s Churchyard


Cllr Gillbanks confirmed that there were no issues with the Chuchyard 

but noted that there were extensive works underway inside the Church 

itself.
2017/487
General Village Maintenance



Cllr Eayrs informed the meeting that the quotation for the works to the 

entrance to the Church/Village Hall car park had increased 



considerably due to the increase in the work now needed.  He was 


asked to obtain two further quotes for comparison.



Cllr Eayrs also mentioned the possibility of the PCC using the 


Recreation Ground for the Fireworks Display.  The Clerk was asked to 

check the Section 106 agreement and also the planning 



documentation to see if there was anything which would stop this from 

happening.



Cllr Gillbanks mentioned the works going on in/around the river to 


facilitate the A14 and that it would be interesting to know the date of 

the placement of the bridge.  The Clerk was asked to find out if she 


could.
2017/488
The meeting closed at 7.40pm and next meeting date confirmed as Monday April 24thth, 2017

*****************************************

2017/1919
Planning
P L A N N I N G   C O M M I T T E E 
MINUTES OF MEETING

Minute of a meeting of the Planning Committee held in the Village Hall, Offord Cluny on Thursday, April 6th at 7.00pm
Present:

Cllrs Young, Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Tomlin, 



Holdsworth & Riley

In attendance:
Dist Cllr West, Cty Cllrs Wisson & Downes & Clerk

Open Forum
No members of the public present
2017/462
Apologies for Absence



All present

2017/463
Declarations of Interest for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)



None

2017/464
Approval of the Minutes dated February 27, 2017



The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed



2017/465
Planning Applications received


465.1
Ref: 17/00553FUL – 2 Grove Farm Close, Offord Darcy




Extension to property to provide replacement garage 



involving an extension to the residential curtilage.




The application was discussed at length with a decision to 



Recommend Refusal.  The site for this extension is outside the 


building line and is part of a paddock attached to the property.  


Rather than just move the red line on a site plan Council felt 



that at the very least there should be a separate planning 



application for change of use from agricultural to residential.  


When these properties were first built Council did query what 


that additional piece of land would be for – at that time thinking 


that the garden would be extended into it – and was assured 


that this would always remain a paddock.  Although this 



proposal uses a small area of the overall paddock ,the size of 


the extension is very large and having set a precedent that it’s 


OK to change the building line for this extension there would be 


nothing to stop future development of the paddock as any 



assurances given now could be disregarded later (as has 



happened here).


465.2
Ref: 16/02256 & 16/02255




Signage Proposals – Greenewable Park




Following much discussion regarding this application Council’s 


decision was to Recommend Refusal . There were no up to 


date traffic figures and references made to the comings and 



going of vehicles – more leaving each day than arriving were 


confusing. Although the signage was thought to be an 



improvement on what is currently there this will not address the 


main 
issue which is the level crossing.  References to a 



previous planning application of 2003 are not relevant.  Council 


actively promotes business in the Parish and were this site to 


be anywhere else in the Parish it would no doubt have its full 


support but given its position between the railway and 



the river, which already causes major traffic issues, it would be 


foolhardy of Council to support anything which will undoubtedly 


make matters worse.



465.3
Ref: 17/00423/FUL & 17/00424 LBC – 187 High Street, 



Offord Cluny




Replacement of fence with brick wall to match existing 



walls




 Council’s decision was to Recommend Approval of the 



application which it felt will enhance the property and would be 


in keeping with other properties in the area.


465.4
Ref: 17/00355/HHFUL – 206 High Street, Offord Cluny




Single storey extension to dwelling and a new flat roof




Council’s decision was to Recommend Approval of the 



application which it 
felt will enhance the property and would be 


in keeping with other properties in the area.
2017/466
Any other planning/enforcement matters



It was noted that the outstanding applications had still not been 


determined.





2017/467
The meeting closed at 7.26pm
**********************************
2017/1920
Annual Parish Meeting – Saturday, May 6th, 2017


It was confirmed that the A14 Battlebus would be positioned in the car park 

on the afternoon of the meeting.  Cllrs Dawson, Eayrs and the Clerk 


confirmed they would be unable to attend.  Cllrs Wietzel & Gatward agreed to 

ask their wives to take care of refreshments.  The various usual organisations 

(Village Hall & Friends of St Peters) had been contacted and had confirmed 

they would be attending. Lynne Harris had also confirmed she would be 


speaking on behalf of the Football Club and Cllr Dawson had arranged for 

further demonstrations of the AED.  Cllr Young confirmed that the Harry 


Potter Club would be attending.  The PCSO would know nearer the date 


if he would be able to attend.
2017/1921
Parish Council Website


The Clerk confirmed that this was being worked on.
2017/1922
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if 


available)


Cllr Weitzel informed the meeting that he continued to email Highways 


England to ensure all monitoring was being undertaken as agreed. He also 

informed the meeting that he had attended the review at UCL which he felt 

did not take account of genuine concerns re the process.
2017/1923
Network Rail- Anglia Level Crossings (update if available)


No update
2017/1924
Councillor Reports


Cllr Eayrs confirmed that he had obtained a second quote for the resurfacing 

of the entrance to the Church/Village Hall which was much closer to the grant 

amount. This would be discussed at the next L&A meeting.



Cllr Gatward informed the meeting that he had been approached by residents 

with an offer to renovate and maintain two of the benches on the Green 


provided Council supplied the materials.  It was agreed that this kind offer 

should be accepted.



Cllr Riley passed on residents’ complaints regarding anti-social behavior.  It 

was agreed to monitor and report to the PCSO as necessary.



Cllr Gillbanks confirmed he had written to be gravel suppliers re the gravel 

needed for the entrance to the Recreation Ground but had not as yet 


received any response.
2017/1925
Notices & Correspondence



None
2017/1926
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2017/1927
The meeting closed at 8.58pm and the next meeting date confirmed as Thursday May 4th, 2017 in the meeting room at the Village Hall.






Signed……………………………







Date………………………………….
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